GOVERNING BOARD MEETING

EUROPEAN STUDIES INSTITUTE

6th  MEETING - MINUTES
Moscow, 18 April 2008

AGENDA

 
  

1. ESI September 2007-March 2008 report.
2.
ESI April – August 2008 plan.
3. ESI main areas of strategic development:
· Attracting high quality lecturers – establishing competitive conditions at the ESI, improving the current selection procedure for the academic year 2008-2009;

· Attracting best students at the ESI for the academic year 2009-2010, including foreign students;
· Further improvement of the management and administrative structure of the ESI: creation of the Board of Trustees, approval of the corresponding Regulation and further steps for its establishment and proposals for candidates – members.
4. Conclusions and agreement on the date of the next Governing Board meeting.
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BOARD MEMBERS PROPOSALS AND DECISIONS

Due to the absence of both the Chairperson, Yastrzembsky S., and the Vice-chairperson, Curto M.M. the meeting was chaired by Torkunov A.. 

Torkunov A. – welcome speech and agenda of the Board meeting.

It was decided to include under point 3 of the Agenda the discussion about ESI long-term strategy (beyond 2009) and ESI regional cooperation. Under point 4, itt was decided to finalise the proposal to increase fee and salaries increase and to add “any other business”.

On the first and second  issues:

Entin M. delivered a report on the ESI activities from September 2007 to March 2008. The report was linked to the ESI financial report. It was pointed out that the main expenditures from the ESI budget will be done during the second semester and summer time when the ESI students will go on a training session in Vienna and Bruges.  Moreover, during April-June the majority of the EU lecturers will come to the ESI.

The Director presented the ESI report for the current financial year and strategy outlines for 2008-2009 and beyond and the link between the ESI main areas of development. 
A discussion followed. M.Franco, Hafner G., Torkunov A., Entin M., Slavkina N., Triantaphyllou D., De Zwaan J. took part in the discussion.

Franco M.: suggested to focus on the ESI priorities, namely on attracting students form public and private bodies, establishing a regional network; attracting students from Russian regions; promoting outreach and dissemination activities to the regions. 

Attracting EU students is out of the mandate and of the main purpose of the current project. Attracting EU students to the ESI is a very interesting idea and could be considered at a later state, in a long-term ESI perspective and further to a prolongation of the current project.   

Torkunov A.: agreed that the present project mandate comprises still important issues to be fully developed:  consolidating the Master’s programme and short-term courses, attracting students from public and private business structures, outreach activities to the regions. 

Tarcshys D.: supported the idea of attracting EU students to the ESI at the next stage of the ESI development further to a new mandate.

De Zwaan J.: shared the opinion that at the first stage, the ESI priorities are to consolidate the education and training programmes, to attract best Russian and EU professors; and to start exploring possibilities of spreading information and knowledge in EU studies to the regions. 

Hafner G.: asked about the possibility to have a full- day-time Master’s programme in the ESI. 

Entin M.: explained that from a legal point of view the current Master’s programme has the same value of a full-day time, it is run in accordance with the Russian state standards and corresponds entirely to what is done by the College of Europe. The ESI will have additional opportunities to deliver additional modalities of educational services once the new ESI building is completed.

Torkunov A.: explained the current situation with 14 current Master’s programmes existing at MGIMO, where graduates from Russian and foreign universities are enrolled and he shared his opinion that the ESI as a priority should enrol civil servants, those who have been already working in the ministries in departments dealing with international and EU affaires.

The Board members:

1.1. Expressed appreciation for the ESI activities and the work carried out by the ESI administration, approved the report of activities and took note of financial report for the period September 2007- March 2008;

1.2. Agreed that in the framework the current mandate the ESI priority is to consolidate the current activities, to promote regional networking and to attract Russian students from private sector rather than concentrating on attracting EU students; 

1.3. Proposed that the ESI administration prepares for the next Board meeting a financial report for the academic year September 2007-September 2008 with a report corresponding to the main areas of strategic development of the ESI;

1.4. Requested that the ESI administration prepares for the next Board meeting a draft financial plan for the period September 2008-September 2009 and that both the financial plan and the plan of activities are consistent and have links with the main areas of strategic development of the ESI.   

On the third issue:

Segbers K., Shashikhina T.: Joint proposals to improve the current procedure to select teachers.

A discussion followed. De Zwaan J.W., Franco M., Entin M., Triantaphyllou D., Berg E., Slavkina N., Nabokoff A.,  Hafner G., Alexandrov R. took part in the discussion.

The Board members:

3.1. Approved the joint proposal of the Selection committee and the ESI administration to improve the current procedure by introducing the following changes for the period of one year: 

· No formal selection procedure is required for lecturers invited for 1-2 days (4-8 teaching hours). The ESI administration  informs by e-mail the members of the selection committee about it  and  send them the CVs of the lecturers concerned. 

· No formal selection procedure is required for high-ranking officials, politicians and diplomats.

· A CV template should include a compulsory section about teaching experience and a scientific specialization for lecturers with academic background. 

· Such information should be replaced by a section reflecting the practical experience in a relevant field when the candidate lecturer is a practitioner.

· For lecturers teaching from 8 to 20 hours (a week) a letter of motivation should not be requested. 

· For lecturers teaching more than 20 hours (more than a week), a letter of motivation shall be requested from the candidate lecturer.

· To enable identify suitable candidates from a larger pool of experts and academicians, the publication of vacancies (optional courses) followed by file review and interviews might be envisaged as an experiment for a limited number of cases. 

· Announcements of vacancies should be put on the ESI web-site and e-mailed among the Board members to be put on the web-sites of their corresponding institutions. 

· No submission to the selection procedure is required for lecturers of those teachers who have already been approved for teaching in the ESI.

3.2. Discussed the matter that relevant information on the ESI website should be also in English language to ensure that vacancies receive the widest visibility.

3.3. Discussed the relevance of organizing a selection of the heads of chairs before the end of three-year period to which the current head of chairs have been appointed by the Director following a local competitive selection procedure. 

3.4. Approved to postpone a deadline for the submission of applications for Master’s programme 2008-2009 till May 31, 2008.

3.5. Foresee the possibility of enrolling members of the Public Chambers of Russia on the same terms (grounds) as civil servants from the Russian ministries and agencies. 

Torkunov A: described the composition, functions and legal status of the MGIMO Board of Trustees whose experience could be considered useful for the establishment of the ESI Board of Trustees. Rector Torkunov also suggested that the draft Regulations of the ESI Board of Trustees could be substantially reduced to the description of the main objectives and composition.

Franco M.: supported the opinion of Torkunov A.

A discussion followed. De Zwaan J.W., Triantaphyllou D., Cadet J., Hafner G. took part in the discussion.

The Board members:

3.6. Proposed that the ESI administration prepares for the next Board meeting a new, shorter version of the ESI Board of Trustees Regulations for review and approval.

3.7. Suggested to prepare for the next Board meeting proposals concerning level and profile of candidates at the Board of Trustees.
On the  fourth issue:

Franco M.: draw the attention of the Board members to the ESI administration request for ESI personnel and lecturers salary review.

A discussion followed. De Zwaan J.W., Franco M., Entin M., Triantaphyllou D., Berg E., Slavkina N., Nabokoff A., Hafner G., Torkunov A., Segbers K., Cadet J. took part in the discussion.

The Board members:

4.1. Approved the ESI administration proposal to increase teacher’s fee and ESI personnel salaries by 23% starting from September 2008.
Torkunov A.: agreement on the date of the next Governing Board meeting

A discussion followed. Cadet J., Tarcshys D., Berg E., De Zwaan J.W., Franco M., Entin M., Triantaphyllou D., Alexandrov A., Segbers K.,  ,  Hafner G., Torkunov A. took part in the discussion.

The Board members:

4.2. Decided to hold the next Governing Board meeting on September 25-26, 2008.  

«APPROVED»                                                                                                            

Torkunov A.  

______________________________

